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Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting

Held in the Stillington Community Centre

Lowson Street, Stillington

Tuesday 1st April 2014
Present

Chair: Cllr. J Turner 
Cllrs:  B Bardsley,  J Davies, D Foster, J Lithgo, P Rogers, J Wills
District Cllr. Andrew Stephenson
PCSO Rob Townsend
Mrs. G Dunn, Clerk
1.
Apologies for Absence
There were apologies for absence from Cllr. K Johnson
2.
Declarations of Interest in Items on the Agenda

Cllrs. Lithgo and Wills declared a personal and prejudicial interest in an item of finance –payment for the grounds maintenance for the churchyard - as they are members of St Johns the Divine Church Committee.
Cllr. Bardsley declared a personal and prejudicial interest in an item of finance – payment to SBC for the grounds maintenance contract for the village and churchyard - as he is employed by SBC.
3.
Minutes of the Last Meeting

Cllr. J Turner signed the minutes of the Parish Council meeting held on 4th March 2014 as a true and correct record.  Proposed by Cllr. J Wills and seconded by Cllr. B Bardsley.
4.
Public Discussion
PCSO Townsend informed the Council that there had been reports of quad bikes being used in the Forest Park.  He intended to monitor this, he is also due to visit the Forest Park with an officer from the Environment Agency to check that anglers have the required licences.  PCSO Townsend had contacted the Fire Brigade about use of the mobile MUGA.  Due to staff changes and shortages it is unlikely that it will be available for community events this summer.
At this point PCSO Townsend left the meeting.  
District Cllr. Stephenson made Councillors aware that a number of children in the area had not managed to obtain a place in the secondary school of their choice this year.  He is hoping to arrange a public meeting with the SBC Director of Education so parents can have their questions about this subject answered.  Members said they are happy to support the meeting and asked for details of the meeting to be sent to them once they have been finalized.

5.
Finance - To consider the payment of accounts
Cllrs. Wills, Lithgo and Bardsley left the room.
Proposed by Cllr. Davies and seconded by Cllr. Rogers the sum of £890.70 to Stockton Borough Council for grounds maintenance in St Johns Churchyard during 2013/2014 (cheque no. 100836).
Cllrs. Wills and Lithgo returned.

Proposed by Cllr. Davies and seconded by Cllr. Rogers the sum of £1059.73 to Stockton Borough Council for grounds maintenance in the Parish during 2013/2014 (cheque no. 100837).

Cllr. Bardsley returned.

Proposed by Cllr. Rogers and seconded by Cllr. Foster the sum of £245.36 to The Clerk for salary and expenses (cheque no. 100838).
The Clerk informed Councillors that she would be on holiday from 14th – 17th April and 27th – 30th May.  
6.
Progress Reports
P675
Proposed Banks Wind Farm (Lambs Hill) – update
There was nothing to update since the last meeting

P675
Other potential wind turbine developments in the local area – update
There was nothing to update

P675
New road sign request – progress report
The Clerk had not received an update from SBC.  She agreed to chase this up.
P675 
Improvements to Mount Pleasant Playing Field – update
SBC Landscape Architects are due to be producing more detailed plans for this project so that quotes for construction can be obtained.  
P675
Future Plans for Stillington Community Centre – update
The Community Centre is now managed by Onsite and ownership of the building has been transferred to this organization.  Surveys carried out on the four buildings that are now managed by onsite have indicated that around £600000 worth of work is required to bring them all up to a reasonable standard.  The local management committee members for the community centre are aiming to set up a Friends group to try and attract funding for improvements at the Centre and possibly to subsidise rents for local groups.
P675
External Insulation – progress report
Go Warm are unsure about how things stand for the Stillington properties at the moment.  Proposals for dealing with external wiring have been submitted to Northern Powergrid.  These proposals need approval.  It also needs to be agreed who will cover the additional costs that the proposals will incur.  It was agreed that this item should be taken off the agenda until new information is available.
P675
New Stillington - Stockton Bus Service – update
The new Arriva service has started as expected and since the last meeting Leven Valley has successfully registered a Stillington to Stockton bus service that has also started to operate.  The Leven Valley service runs via Tesco and North Tees hospital.  It was agreed to take this item off the agenda while the services are running smoothly.
P676
Central Locality Forum Submission – feedback from meeting
Cllr, Rogers returned from this meeting just in time for the start of the Parish Council meeting.  He explained that 14 schemes were under consideration but it was agreed at the meeting that schemes would not be considered for funding unless there was some additional funding provided from the District Councillor for the Ward, or from the Parish Council, or some other source.  While other sources of funding had always been welcomed and considered in the past it had never been a pre-requisite that funding had to be provided for a scheme to be considered.  The Clerk agreed to contact the organisers of the meeting to ensure that the correct protocol had been observed.
P674
Credit Union Collection Point – progress since last meeting
The Clerk had put an article in the Parish News asking for anyone interested in volunteering for the Credit Union to get in touch.  A number of people had responded to the article and a training session for potential volunteers will be arranged soon.

P676
Cleveland Local Councils Association – date of next meeting
The next meeting is due to be held on 16th April.  It is unlikely that anyone will be able to attend, the Clerk agreed to submit apologies.

P677
New dog bin in Stillington – update
District Councillor Andrew Stephenson had agreed to fund the proposed dog bin using his budget for community improvements.  Members thanked him for agreeing to do this.

P664
Freedom of Information Training Event – Feedback from Clerks Training Course
The Clerk had discovered quite a few things that she had not been previously aware of from the training day.  As and when the opportunity arose she would try and ensure that the Council records etc. complied with data protection regulations.  If a FOI request was made to the Council for any information the Clerk now had an understanding of the Council’s responsibilities
7.
Parish Council Vacancy
The Clerk had sought advice from SBC about the process that needs to be used to manage a casual vacancy.  Notices informing residents about the vacancy need to be displayed for a month.  If less than 10 local residents request an election within the month then the Vacancy can be filled by co-option.  It was agreed that the notices supplied by SBC should be displayed.  If there are no requests for an election then Council will advertise the vacancy in the Parish News etc. to obtain expressions of interest before co-opting anyone.
8.
Memorial for Cllr. R Tingle
The Management Committee for the Community Centre had agreed that they would contribute £250.00 from their funds for a memorial for Cllr. R Tingle.  They would pass these funds to the Parish Council to hold until a decision had been made about how to spend them.  Suggestions put forward were for a tree, a prize at the school and a seat.  It was agreed that these suggestions, and any other ideas, should be considered over the next month and discussed further at the next meeting.
9.
Commemoration of World War One 

The Clerk supplied more details about the project that was being co-ordinated by SBC to plant Sunflowers in the Borough to commemorate people who had been killed during WW1.  It was agreed that the Council should promote this project in Stillington.  The Clerk agreed to compile a flier about the project for distribution later in the month.  Cllr. Turner had already carried out some research into the men from the Village who had been killed during the war; this information could be supplied to anyone who was interested.
10.
Annual Parish meeting and AGM
The Clerk reminded Members the 6th May will be the date of the Annual Parish Meeting and AGM as well as a regular meeting for May.  The Clerk would publicise the meeting in the Parish News etc. as well as with posters etc. 

11.
Annual Garden Competition
The Clerk was asked to arrange a date for the garden competition with the judge, Mrs Cynthia Scott.  Cllr. Davies said she would like to be involved with the competition.

12.
Stillington Forest Park
The Clerk informed Members that due to cutbacks at SBC, Terry Douthwaite, the Warden who has looked after the Forest Park for a number of years, is being made redundant.  Another Warden, Bob Brown, will now look after the Forest Park – along with a lot of other sites in the Borough – so the time he has to spend on each site will be limited.  It is hoped that SBC will still keep paths cut to the standard that has been maintained in recent years.  If this proves not to be possible The Friends of Stillington Forest Park will try to maintain good conditions for local residents.  Councillors agreed that if the Friends Group wished to use the strimmer that is owned by the Parish Council and currently stored at St John’s Church then this will be fine provided the operator is competent and the strimmer is in good working order.  The Clerk, who is a member of the Friends Group, provided assurance that the strimmer would be serviced prior to use and she is hoping to attract some funding for training for volunteers.
14.
Correspondence – March 2014
SBC



Central Locality Forum – Papers for Meeting
SBC (email)


Community Protection Updates
SBC (email)


Details of Leven Valley bus service
SBC (email)


School Admission Zones – local problems
SBC (email)


Arrangements for filling a casual vacancy
BDO



Audit Documents
Catalyst (email)

Newsletter
CLCA (email)


Information from NALC
CPRE



Newsletter
Alex Cunningham MP(email)
Re: External insulation scheme
HMRC



Clerk’s Tax Code for 2014/15
Northern Powergrid (email)
Update on external insulation scheme
Ramblers Association 
Magazine
SLCC (email)


Newsletter
SLCC (email)


Papers for branch meeting
TVRCC (email)

Funding information and newsletters

15.
Standards/Code of Conduct
There was nothing to discuss.
16.
Planning Applications
12/2168/NMA

Town Farm, Old Stillington
Non material amendment of planning approval to allow various changes to layout and design
There were no comments on this application

14/0667/APC

Darchem Engineering, Stillington
Information to discharge condition no. 5 of planning approval 12/2878/REV.
There were no comments on this application.
17.
Councillors Reports and Items for Future Agenda
Cllr. Davies informed Members that she had used the Broadacres Service for some minor home improvements and had been pleased with the standard of work that had been carried out.

The Clerk agreed to report a litter bin on the edge of the Village that needed to be re-attached to a street light column.

There had been complaints about dogs being exercised in the grounds in the Community Centre.  The Clerk commented that her husband had spoken to someone who was using the grounds and he had asked them not to do this.  It was agreed that the situation would be monitored.
The Clerk to report a number or streetlights that aren’t working.

The Clerk to report dog fouling in the Mount Pleasant/Manor Drive area.

One Councillor had been asked about on-going problems with parking in Park Crescent.  This had been discussed in the past and agreed there was not much that could be done about the issues raised.  It was also remarked on that there are sufficient parking places on the brickwork around the greens in Park Crescent but residents would have to accept that their vehicle may not be directly in front of their property.

There is due to be a SIEAG meeting on Friday 25th April.  The Clerk and Cllrs. Turner and Rogers are due to attend.
18.
Date of Next Meeting

The next meeting of the Parish Council will take place on Tuesday 6th May 2014 in the Stillington Community Centre.  This will be the Annual Parish Meeting and AGM as well as a regular meeting.
Signed: ………………………………………..  Dated: ………………………….…….

Proposed: …………………………………… Seconded: ……………………………….
